
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

A6 TOWNS FORUM
Meeting held: 24th June 2015
Present:
Councillor David Soans (KBC/DTC) (Chair)


Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Deputy Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC/NCC) 

Councillor Ruth Groome (BLTC/KBC)


Councillor Christopher Groome (BLTC/NCC)


Councillor Michael Tebbutt (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Karl Sumpter (KBC/RTC)


Councillor James Hakewill (NCC)


Councillor Ray Davis (RTC)


Councillor Mark Cox (RTC)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)


Simon Richardson (Kettering Borough Council)


Pia Bellamy (Kettering Borough Council)


Brendan Coleman (Kettering Borough Council)


Sgt Scott Little (Northamptonshire Police)

Anne Ireson (Committee Administrator – KBC)
15.A6TF.01 
ELECTION OF CHAIR

RESOLVED
that Councillor David Soans be elected Chair of the A6 Towns Forum for the ensuing Municipal year.

15.A6TF.02 
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR

RESOLVED
that Councillor Jan Smith be appointed Deputy Chair of the A6 Towns Forum for the ensuing Municipal year.

15.A6TF.03
APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE TO THE KETTERING TOWN FORUM

RESOLVED
that Councillor Michael Tebbutt be appointed as the A6 Towns Forum representative on the Kettering Town Forum for the ensuing Municipal year.

15.A6TF.04
APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE TO THE RURAL FORUM

RESOLVED
that Councillor Allan Matthews be appointed as the A6 Towns Forum representative on the Rural Forum for the ensuing Municipal year.

15.A6TF.05
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Alan Mills (KBC), Ian Jelley (RTC), Mark Dearing (KBC/DTC), Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC), Russell Roberts (KBC/BSPC) and Cedwien Brown (RTC).
15.A6TF.06
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the A6 Towns Forum held on 4th February 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.A6TF.07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
15.A6TF.08
POLICE STATISTICS 


Sergeant Scott Little of Northamptonshire Police attended the meeting to present the police statistics for the period June 2014 to May 2015.


Rothwell 

Reductions had been recorded in respect Burglary (Dwellings) as a result of Operation Caveman. There had also been a reduction in Criminal Damage and Robbery. Incidents of anti-social behaviour had reduced by 55%, which was a significant improvement.

Desborough

Overall, crime had reduced by 22%. Reductions had been recorded in respect of Burglary (Dwellings) and Criminal Damage. There had also been a reduction in incidents of anti-social behaviour due to good work carried out by PCSOs. However there had been an increase in Burglary (Other) as a result of a number of incidents where property had not been secure.

Barton Seagrave


Increases had been recorded in respect of Burglary (Dwelling), Burglary (Other) and Criminal Damage as a result of crime associated with the Redrow development site. Incidents of anti-social behaviour had decreased.

Burton Latimer


Crime had increased in respect of Burglary (Dwelling) and Burglary (Other), peaking in January but recording a low rate the next month.  Anti-social behaviour had decreased as a result of work being undertaken with youth groups.


Sgt Little advised the Forum that many incidents of crime recorded over the last year to date had been as a result of insecure homes or property, which was a problem in all areas.  Operation Raccoon, where a police officer or a PCSO tried people's front doors in order to gain access to their homes was proving to be a success, and people were in the main shocked when a police officer entered their home to demonstrate the insecurity or received a letter.

The Police were also undertaking work in schools talking about personal responsibility.

New initiatives were being introduced, such as police volunteers on horseback in rural areas and a high visibility of police officers in town centres, which had resulted in a decline in the number of issues and calls to the police.


During debate the police visits to schools were welcomed, although disappointment was expressed that not all schools had taken up the offer.  Following a question relating to the length of time members of the public were kept on hold after calling 101, Sgt Little agreed to investigate this.


It was noted that Chris Brogan and Deborah Manney had been appointed as parish constables in Desborough and Rothwell, and these appointments were welcomed by the Forum.


Some concern was expressed regarding the quality of CCTV images for the purpose of supplying evidence and it was noted that the upgrading of street lights would help improve the quality of images.  However, it was agreed that Brendan Coleman would look at the cameras in various locations in Rothwell and Desborough and work with the police in order to bring a report back to the Forum in due course.


Sgt Little was thanked for his attendance and informative report.
15.A6TF.09
OUTDOOR GYMS

A report was submitted which provided general information in respect of outdoor gym provision in the Borough. It was noted that an outdoor gym was officially opening in Desborough on Saturday, 27th June.

During discussion, it was noted that if town or parish councils were interested in any outdoor play or sports projects there was a sequence of events to be followed, which were set out in the report. There would also be a need to demonstrate public interest in any projects put forward, which would be subject to a consultation process.  Funding for each project would need to be secured, and it was noted this could be in the form of S106 funding.


The Forum was advised that one of the roles of the town or parish council was to respond to consultation on planning applications. If outdoor play or sports provision could be secured through the planning permission, then this could be either on or off site. It was important for a suitable site, which would be viable for a developer to progress, to be identified at an early stage in the process.
RESOLVED
that the resource implications and the active role of community groups to consult, secure funding and deliver outdoor gyms and new or enhanced equipped play areas be noted.
15.A6TF.10
NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE JOINT CORE STRATEGY – CONSULTATION ON FOCUSED CHANGES – JUNE 2015


A report was submitted which provided Members with an update on the Joint Core Strategy consultation on focused changes.


Many of the focused changes were relatively minor points of clarification or updating. However, there were two more substantial changes that affected the A6 Towns as follows:-
· Policy 26: Renewable and Low Carbon Energy

· Policy 38: Rothwell North SUE

It was noted that the consultation period for focused changes ran from 12th June to 24th July 2015, with submission to the Secretary of State in late October for adoption in February/March 2016.

Policy 26
In discussion on Policy 26 (Renewable and Low Carbon Energy), it was noted that the Planning Policy Committee had already expressed concern that waste recycling facilities should not be sited near to existing or planned housing sites and this was endorsed by the Forum.

The proposed supporting text to Policy 26 in relation to Burton Wold as a suitable location for an Energy Park was highlighted as contained in paragraph 2.8 of the report. However, it was noted that the focused changes had not yet been debated by Burton Latimer Town Council, but it had previously expressed concern regarding the following issues:

· The lack of a definition regarding rubbish burning

· The scale and type of development

· The need to develop a master plan

During debate, the concerns were recognised. However, it was noted that there would be a need to maintain a good working relationship with developers in order to ensure a degree of influence over the plans.

Policy 38

Members of the Forum noted that the boundary of the Rothwell North SUE had been reduced to reflect the boundary of the current planning application for development. In addition, a specific policy setting out development principles for the site had not previously been incorporated in the Joint Core Strategy or consulted upon, which had been an oversight.

Members of the Forum expressed concern that the change of boundary affected the whole site in many respects, and there was a need to look at transport links, employment land, expansion of the school site and amenities. It was felt that the current planning application had been a significant factor in re-drawing the boundary of the SUE. It was noted that the housing allocation in the policy was for 700 houses and the current planning application did not affect this, also that the threshold for allocations through the Joint Core Strategy  was 500 dwellings: allocations of a lesser scale would need to be made through the Site Specific Proposals LDD.

RESOLVED
that the content of the report be noted.
15.A6TF.11
STREET LIGHTING

The Head of Environmental Care gave a verbal update on the upgrading of street lighting in the Borough.  It was noted that there were lots of anomalies as a result of historic agreements, and that discussions with Northamptonshire County Council as to how these could be resolved were ongoing.

Members of the Forum were advised that Kettering Borough Council could not become a street lighting authority unless it was designated as such, and work was being done to try and find a way forward with regard to rural areas, where there could be some uncertainty as to which authority had ownership of lighting standards. In addition, the age of some lighting standards could be an issue for the future.


It was agreed that a way forward needed to be identified to resolve the many anomalies regarding ownership that existed in the A6 towns.  It was felt that organised walks with both the Borough and the County Council officers could be of benefit, especially in areas of poor street lighting and cul-de-sacs.

Members discussed the cycle of street lighting standard replacement and it was noted that if anyone objected to a proposed new location of a standard, this should be done formally within the first week of the process.


The Forum was advised that Kettering Borough Council would continue to work with Northamptonshire County Council and town and parish councils to resolve anomalies and move forward.  It was felt that it would be useful to share experiences between A6 Towns. Councillor Christopher Groome agreed to act as a point of contact in this respect.
15.A6TF.12
COMMUNITY FUNDING

A verbal report was given and information was circulated on community funding grant schemes available through Kettering Borough Council. Information and application forms were also available on the Council's website.

Application forms were required to be submitted by 31st July, with decisions on funding made by 30th September. Organisations were able to submit only one application form for a grant across all schemes.

RESOLVED
that the resource implications and the active role of community groups to consult, secure funding and deliver outdoor gyms and new or enhanced equipped play areas be noted.
15.A6TF.13
NEWSROUND


Desborough


27th June  - Desborough Carnival 


11th October – Desborough Civic Service


There would be a 40s day in the Autumn

Rothwell


11th July - Rothwell Carnival 

27th August from 12 noon to 12 midnight - Rockingham Roll. Comment – Should this read Rock ‘n’ Roll instead

Burton Latimer


27th June – Party in the Park from 7.30 pm to 11.00 pm in the Pocket Park.


28th June – Duck race in the Pocket Park


27th June – Charity cycling event for Kettering General Hospital at Pitsford reservoir at 10.00 am.
15.A6TF.14
FEEDBACK FROM OTHER FORUMS


Councillor Michael Tebbutt gave the following feedback from the Kettering Town Forum, which had taken place on 22nd June:-

· KettFest (Kettering Festival) had taken place on 5th/6th and 7th June. Feedback from the organisers had been received.
· The Women's Cycle Race on 19th June 2015 had been well-attended with many people, including children, lining the route.
· Kettering by the Sea would be returning during the school summer holidays

· Feedback was given on the Traffic Regulation Order in Kettering Town Centre. Rising bollards were now in place

· Results of consultation on the Public Spaces Protection Order was reported

· The Chair of Kettering Town Forum was Councillor Michael Brown and the Deputy Chair was Councillor Lloyd Bunday.

It was agreed that it would be useful to look at PSPOs for the A6 Towns, given that current enforcement criteria would come to an end for dog control orders and on-street drinking in 2017.
15.A6TF.15
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS
· The Police and Crime Commissioner to be invited to a joint forum meeting

· Future of the geographic forums (Danny Moody) – next meeting

· Attendance at meetings of the A6 Towns Forum – next meeting

· Update on Gypsy and Traveller Issues – next meeting

· Budget Consultation Procedure – next meeting

· Electrification of the Midland Mainline – Chair of LANRAC – next meeting

· PSPOs in the A6 Towns

Following discussion on brown historic signage, it was noted that Pia Bellamy would supply contact details and these would be emailed to members of the Forum. 
15.A6TF.16
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting would take place on 16th September 2015.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.55 pm)

Signed…………………………………………..

Chair

AI
(A6 Towns Forum No. 1)
24.6.15

